
WOOF, WOOF, to all Dogs of the Order, 
The 2016 Mid-Winter Conference is now in the history books.  What a great Mini-Growl we had!  
The seeds were planted early because the Junior Vice Sweepstakes tickets were selling well, and the 
Lucky Dog and her deputies were busy selling chances on the “Guess the number of bones (dog bis-
cuits) in the jar” contest almost from the time of their arrival until the last minute before the bone 
came down to start the growl.  We also raffled three spirit awards (bulldog bobbleheads) that went 
for 200 Big Bones each.  The Kennel realized a profit of over 4800 Big Bones over the weekend!     
Big WOOF!!! 
I must first thank the Past Chiefs for their expertise.  They are my mentors whose experience is in-
valuable and very much appreciated.   A word of advice from them:  the only stamps that can go into a Passport are the Chief’s, the Past 
Chief’s, a Pack stamp and a Pound stamp.  Registration went smoothly thanks to the preparation of Kennel Operations Dog PDD Ray Carrier 
and Kennel Koncierge PDD Terry Hightower and their deputies as well as Deputy Kennel Watch Dog PDD Don Haines who volunteered to 
assist with just about everything.  Special thanks to Senior Vice PDD Leonard Spicer, who helped Junior Vice PDD Tom Hazlett sell sweep-
stakes tickets since Tom’s presence was required on the floor.  PDD Hazlett provided some fun and good laughs in the growl with his hilari-
ous relay race.  Kudos also to Kennel Lucky Dog PDD Evie Remines and her deputies, PDD Benson and PDD Blackmer.  They didn’t let any 
dog past them without contributing bones!  The hospitality room was filled to capacity with the MODD providing sandwiches and fried 
chicken, thanks to HCDD Jack Severn and PDD Craig Reeling taking charge.  I must also give a bark to PDD Tom Geise, my Aide-de-Kamp, 
who made sure I was at the right place at the right time every time.  PCDD Lent provided his photography skills during the growl due to our 
Kennel Barking Dog “Otter” being AWOL (the Kennel Vet’s medical excuse didn’t fly with his school board).  Deputy Kennel Police Dog PDD 
Bill Barta stood on his hind paws at the hatch for hours on end collecting bones.  Thanks for your dedication to the Order.   PDD Rodney 
Hoffman, our new Kennel Police Dog, ran all over the country to round up the items needed for the growl.  His job will be easier next time 
since he has taken charge of the bone, flags, Chief’s staff and Charter.  Kennel Mad Dog PDD Alan Sanning did a thorough job of preparing 
our lone Pup for his advancement.  Congrats to DD John Olejnicki!   Thanks also to Deputy Kennel Mad Dog, PDD Charles Minton, AKA Auc-
tioneer Dog!  PDD Helen Hicks, PNC, thank you for helping to raise bunches of bones during the growl.  Everything really is “badder” in Tex-
as!  Our resident Kennel Dog Trainer PDD Tom Minchin and his deputy fulfilled our spiritual needs.  To our collective Division Vice Chiefs, 
thank you for all you do all year.  Finally, the Scratchings were in my mailbox before I even arrived home; Kennel Dog Robber PDD Steve 
Joppa, you are amazing!  If your name hasn’t been mentioned, please know that I value your contributions to the Order.  Since I just turned 
the big 7-0, I now qualify as a Forgetful Dog!   
I announced a new initiative during the Mid-Winter Mini-Growl.  I would like each and every member of the Order to donate one Big Bone 
prior to the Supreme Growl to be given to the Tulsa Children’s Hospital.  With all members personally contributing, every dog will have a 
vested interest in the annual donation to the children’s hospital.  This is what I call “T-E-A-M SPIRIT!”  I have asked all Division Vice Chiefs 
to share this information with their respective Pack Leaders who will in turn spread the word to their Pounds.  Each pound may wish to 
collect a Big Bone from each member and send a check to Kennel Dog Robber PDD Steve Joppa.  Or the respective Packs may wish to col-
lect from all Pounds and send one check to the Kennel.  Or better yet, to save our Honorable Kennel Dog Robber a lot of extra work, the 
Division Vice Chiefs may wish to collect the bones from all of the pounds and packs in their Divisions and send one check to PDD Joppa.  
Whatever method works best is fine.  We want Tulsa to know that the Military Order of the Devil Dogs were in their city and that we care 
about their kids! 

This edition of the Woof-O-Gram is mailed to all members.  It includes the proposed Bylaw amendments 
and the Junior Vice Chief Devil Dog’s Sweepstakes tickets.  Dig deep and support this project!  Make your 
reservations for National Convention ASAP.  Don’t forget to sign up for the MODD/FLEA Luncheon.         
Advancing Dogs...get your paperwork in order now. The deadline for submission is 01 July!   
Details are on the Kennel website:  www.moddkennel.org. 
 

TEAM = TOGETHER EVERYONE ACHIEVES MORE    
Remember to keep me in the loop.  It is truly an HONOR to be a DEVIL DOG! 

Semper Woof, 

C.O. Smith 
57th Chief Devil Dog        carolnco@mchsi.com    217-245-8919 (home)     217-473-1160 (cell) 
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“ I t ’ s  a n  HONOR  t o  b e  a  D E V I L  DO G ! ”  

A WHISTLING FROM THE 57TH CHIEF DEVIL DOG 
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Woof, woof to all Dogs!  
Spring is moving in and the scent of the Supreme Growl is in the air.  In case 
you missed it, what a fantastic Mini-Growl we had at the Mid-Winter Confer-
ence.  The Honorable Chief Devil Dog held a fun-filled Growl and the night con-
sisted of lots of howls as all in the House enjoyed a tremendously successful 
and prosperous Growl.  I believe the Chief lost a great deal of weight as he 
tossed big bone after big bone into the fine bowls.   
A special thanks to PNC, PDD Helen Hicks for assisting in the Honorable Chief’s 
weight-loss program; Jenny Craig would have marveled at how the Chief shed 
those Big Bones. 
A special thanks to our Lucky Dog; she had a very successful raffle and helped 
raise some serious Bones.  Another thank you for those Dogs who purchased 
some of my Jr. Vice-Chief’s Sweepstakes tickets;  please look through this edi-
tion of the WOG and locate the inserted tickets and purchase some to help 
support the Kennel; just follow the directions on sending them to me or bring 
them with you to Tulsa.   
As always, please keep our Troops in mind, especially those (cont: pg 3)         

Bone 2 

Sr. Vice Chief Devil Dog thanks you for your support... 
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MOVE...THANK YOU 

Jr. Vice CDD has some bones to raise... 

Woof Woof, 

Greetings Devil Dogs, make sure your dog dish stays full of green beer. 

As Sr. Vice Chief Devil Dog the task is to increase membership.  The first thing is 
retention, we must keep the Dogs we currently have.   We can’t afford to lose a 
Dog because we haven’t done our part.  

I asked that all Pounds recruit 2 new Pups by Mid-Winter, we missed that mark.  
Some Pounds did great, others not so well and I understand some of the Pounds 
are in remote or extreme areas. Our efforts added 230 new Pups but we lost 371, 
this is not a good percentage. 

I have sent 93 letters to Pound Keepers, Dog Robbers and Pack Leader to help in 
the effort to retain and protect our members.   990’s and EIN’s are necessary and 
by the Chief’s order they should be done ASAP and you know who you are.  
Membership, help your officers as you said you would in the oath.  Make it come 
to a swift, satisfactory completion as you say in the Devil Dog Creed. 

Invite new members to all your picnics, fundraisers and fun opportunities every 
chance you get.  Christmas in July or a summer party would be a great recruitment 
and fundraiser opportunity. 

 Never forget the shut-ins and remember to listen to the young Veterans.  

Woof Woof, 

SR VCDD Leonard Spicer 

247 South Union Ave, Jackson, MO 63755 

(573) 450-6125 
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(JR VCDD cont.) 
deployed in Harm’s Way; pray that they stay safe and that they soon return to their 
families and loved ones.  It is time to start filling out those advancement forms for 
Devil Dog at your Grand Growls and for PDD at the Supreme Growl; get them in on 
time so you don’t miss out on advancing.  For now, remember, keep your Growls 
fun, if you make them fun, they will come!   
Semper Woof and I look forward to seeing you in Tulsa! 
 
PDD Tom Hazlett 
Jr. Vice-Chief  

Woof Woof Devil Dogs,  
 
Spring is definitely here!!  Time to crawl out from under your porches and start romping around the yard.  Grand 
Growl time is around the corner.  Remember to look around your Pack for good leadership.  Strong leadership at the 
Pack level sparks interest in your Pounds, then your Pounds grow. 
 
Devil Dogs, if you are thinking about advancing, get your paperwork in to the Kennel Dog Robber by 1 July.             
Remember there is no fine for not advancing.  If you do not file your paperwork and you show up to advance; good 
luck.   
 
To quote our Jr. Vice Chief Devil Dog PDD Hazlett "If you make it fun they will come!". 
 
Woof woof 
 
PCDD Leanna L. Dietrich 
The 56th Chief Devil Dog  

Below:  Our Honorable Sr. Vice Chief 
Leonard Spicer standing his post during 
the Mid-Winter Mini-Growl. 

Below:  Our Honorable 57th Chief pre-
sents a check in the amount of 1250 Big 
Bones to PNP Barbara Nobile, Chairman 
of the Operation Little Angel Committee  

Jr. Past Chief Dietrich is ready for Spring and Tulsa... 



 
 

Woof Woof Dogs of the Order, 

First of all I would like to remind all of you that the cutoff date for submitting proposed by-laws has passed. We will have 7 by-laws to be 
voted on at the Supreme Growl in Tulsa. Please read thru them and think about how you want to vote. 

We had a great time at the Mini Growl during Mid-winter. I look forward to a Howling good time at the Supreme Growl in Tulsa. Devil Dogs 
planning on advancing make sure you get your paper work submitted as soon as possible.  Your paper work must be delivered via the Wor-
thy Dog Robber to the Honorable Kennel Dog Robber by July 1st. That will be here before you know it. 

It has been a privilege to serve as your Honorable Kennel Smart Dog. At the Mini Growl I announced my inten-
tions to run for a second term. I would appreciate your support. I am here to serve you. 

Semper Fi, 

PDD J.D. Jones 09-019 
Worthy Junior Past Pack Leader 
North Carolina Pack 
Honorable Kennel Smart Dog 
(252) 205-6506          
JDJones 0311@aol.com 

I’m looking for Dog Handlers, Testers, Kennel Deputies and volunteers for the 77th Supreme Growl in Tulsa, OK.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
     Semper Latratus!                 PDD Alan Sanning                   Kennel Mad Dog                GunnySanning@gmail.com  
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Mad Dog stands tall and makes it happen... 

WOOF~O~GRAM 
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The Operations Dog is ready for Tulsa and Beyond... 

 
 
My bags are packed and ready for the 
77th Supreme Growl in Tulsa, OK. 
 
See you there! 
 
Woof-Woof…..   
PDD Ray Carrier,  
Kennel Operations Dog  

Woof Woof! 

 Having recently returned home from this year’s National Mid-Winter Conference, I 
am happy to report that our Chief was on his game from the start. For example, our Chief 
and PNC Hicks got into a bone throwing melee that resulted in quite a pile of bones be-
ing collected. The Chief’s newly created “Devil Dog Spirit Award” secured another sizea-
ble pile of bones.  

 As Chief barked, snarled, and growled throughout the evening, it sometimes 
seemed as if he was possessed by the spirit of a rabid, deranged, pit bull on steroids; this 
amounted in an impressive number of fines. After all, the Commandant would have 
wanted it that way.  

 I would like to congratulate Chief Smith on an outstanding Growl and thank all 
Dogs present for generously giving up their bones. Special thanks to my Deputies and 
Deputized Assistants for doing a fantastic job! 

 

See you in Tulsa 

Your Kennel Police Dog 

PDD Rod Hoffman  

You’d better listen to the New Sheriff in the Kennel...  



Woof Woof all you Karniverous Kanines; 
Since this will be the last Woof-O-Gram prior to the end of the current fiscal year (June 30) please let me reiterate what is 
probably in several articles this issue. IF YOU PLAN TO ADVANCE TO PEDIGREED Devil Dog  in August 2016, your paperwork 
MUST BE IN HANDS OF THE KENNEL DOG ROBBER no later than June 30, 2016. You also MUST BE REGISTERED at the National 
Convention with both the Marine Corps League and with Kennel Headquarters by 1700 on Monday. I can assure you if you do 
not complete these requirements by the deadline you will be dealing with the Chief Devil Dog and he will not be a happy 
camper. Attaining the high and honorable degree of Pedigreed Devil Dog is an honor, not a privilege. Make sure you com-
plete your paperwork and get your Pack Dog Robber (or Pound Dog Robber if you have no Pack) to sign it, make a copy for 
you to carry with you, and get it in on time. 
 
Those of you who will be elected or appointed to a Pound or Pack position during the coming months should plan to get and 
read a copy of the Kennel (and Pack / Pound as applicable) Bylaws, especially if you are attaining an Office for the very first 
time. Those who have been on a staff position before, elected or appointed to another Office should also do this to keep 
abreast of the latest changes. I am still surprised when I do this and something I forgot or skimmed over a previous time pops 
up.  You should also get and read the Ritual. If you have a position that requires you to be part of a function that uses the Rit-
ual, practice aloud before your events, this will help you with the actual presentation. 
 
Also, while many Pounds and Packs have an individual who has been in that Office a long time should plan to have a couple 
Dogs who are familiar with the requirements of that Office on the sidelines in case the current incumbent is incapacitated. 
The good Lord will call for each one of us someday. Plan for the future. Get a couple of copies of the Dog Robber manual and 
read this as well. 
 
I hope you have successful Division and Grand Growls, chew a few 
bones, and some fun! 
 
Semper Woofing, 
49th CDD Doug Fisk  
Kennel Executive Director  
 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                     
                                                                                                                       Our KED going through the books after another great year! 
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Kennel Executive Director has a new Title...Suits him well 

Below:  Kennel Smart Dog, PDD Jeffrey Jones had 
the honor of elevating Albert Duspiva to PDD. 

Below:  PDD Ray Dailey hamming it up with the 
Frog at Mid Winter. 



Dogs throughout New England were very busy during November and December placing Toys for Tots 
boxes and later collecting the toys for distribution. PDD Laramee is responsible for conducting the 
Toys for Tots program for the whole Northern part of New Hampshire. Since this is a part of the state 
where trappers still make a living selling animal furs he has to be careful as he makes his rounds that 
one of the trappers doesn’t mistake a devil dog for a game animal.  
I continue to represent the Devil Dogs on the management board of the Building Dreams for Marines 
organization. The mission of the organization is to improve the quality of the lives of disabled Marines 
through modification to their homes, such as remodeling of kitchens and bathrooms to allow for the 
accommodation of wheelchairs, installing ramps, etc. Recently a dedication took place for a disabled 
Marine in New Hampshire where I proudly barked about the Devil Dogs.  

Just prior to Christmas a number of dogs were spotted at the New Hampshire Veterans State Cemetery placing wreaths on 
the graves of veterans showing that the veteran isn’t forgotten. While the next Marine Corps Birthday Luncheon is still 11 
Months away a planning meeting of the Marine Expeditionary Brigade took place on whose board I serve representing the 
League and the Dogs. 
Vermont Pound Keeper PDD Jim Chase reported that the dogs in Vermont held a very successful growl on 10 January with 12 
dogs in attendance. Per my instructions Jim stated that he paid the two big bones for his faulty arithmetic in his last report. 
PK PDD Chase stated that bones were collected during the growl for dirty looks, snide comments, interrupting his words of 
wisdom, doing and saying nothing, mispronounced words and using non MODD terms. DD Rosato was fined a large bone for 
not very surreptitiously bouncing a tennis ball across the deck, thereby interrupting his chain of thoughts. I think PDD Chase 
should be finned one big bone for using big words causing me to go to Wikipedia to look up a definition and for his failure to 
use a dog’s proper title in his report. PDD MacWalters was fined for failing to receive his distemper shot. DD Rosato pulled 
out his pop gun to give PDD MacWalters a distemper shot. PK PDD Chase presenting DD Rosato with a miniature Maggie’s 
Drawers for missing.  
Dogs in NH and Maine continue to participate in the greeting of troops deploying or returning from overseas assignments. 
Representing both the League and the Dogs I attended 8 Eagle Scout Award ceremonies. In addition to the presentation of a 
certificate of accomplishment and a Good Citizens award the Eagle Scout is presented with a challenge coin from the Granite 
State Detachment.  
All Packs and Pounds should develop active programs to encourage League Members who have been a member for at least 
one year to join the dogs. Don’t forget to stay cognizant of the membership status of all dogs and the JVPK should be follow-
ing up with all dogs whose membership lapses. The dogs require very little paper work (990N forms, transmittal forms, instal-
lation report and the submission of passport fees after every growl. 

PDD Frank A. Diekmann 

VCDD – New England 
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Never believe those dogs in the New England Division… 

Below:  Our glorious 57th CDD CO Smith & 
the one and only 51st CDD Don Garland taking 
a moment during the Mid-Winter Mini-Growl. 

Right:  The 
48th CDD 
Bob Lent  
smiling like 
his usual 
happy self in 
the Dog-
house during 
the Mid-
Winter Mini-
Growl. 
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North West Division…12th Dog in the Kennel 

                   Well, this ole Dog and his Flea made it back from Mid-winter okay.  Other than 3” of snow, low temps, and high 
winds—the trip was not bad.   
     Our Honorable Chief told us that he had some fun things planed for our Mini-Growl—and he was right!  For him—maybe too 
much fun—his bone bag was pretty empty by the end of the Growl.  Even the National Commandant and several PNCs helped 
that effort.  After all was done and said—we raised a pretty pile of big bones for our children’s hospital fund.  If you ever get a 
chance to attend a Mid-Winter conference, please do so.  Our Mini-Growls are open to all dogs, pups, devil dogs, pedigrees—all 
are welcome.  It will give you some idea of what to expect when you advance to PDD and get to attend a Supreme Growl.   
    Getting back to basics, the MODD was formed as a place for Marines to relax and have fun.  We are first and foremost—
Marine Corps Leaguers—then Devil Dogs.  That’s an easy thing to forget.  We all need to be more active in the League, including 
this ole dog.  Our order is only as strong as the League.  With the restructuring of the League, I can see that our MODD will only 
be getting bigger and better.  We, also, learned that next year we will be in a new Doghouse in Fredericksburg, VA.  Fewer bones 
to stay and more places to find scraps. It looks like it will be a fun place to go.  
   Now this Dog is about to be on the “road agin” for our Division Conference/Growl in Oklahoma City.  Getting ready to run and 
play with the Division Dogs and maybe some new pups.   
  For now—keep your nose warm, paws dry, and have a woof! woof! day. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
PDD Ron Tomonelli 
Southern Division Vice-Chief 
rttexoma@yahoo.com 

Southern Division Dogs are up next in TULSA, OK... 

Woof, woof from the great Northwest,  
 
Just returned from Mid Winter Conference and we had a great time at the Mini Growl.  Here on the home front we are working 
on getting all the records up to date.  Idaho, Montana, and Oregon have been forth coming with reports. I have yet to receive a 
report from Washington and we will work on this with each Pound this year.  
Oregon is increasing in numbers and has 13 new members this year. Idaho has 14 new members, Montana 10 new members 
and Washington has 18 new members. Keep up the good work on retaining and getting new members. Everyone has complet-
ed their installations and sent in the paperwork.  
 
Idaho- We have two pounds in ID at this time. Both are active in supporting their League Detachments . Both participated in 
Toys for Tots helping families and children by distributing toys for the kids. The Pound #305 in Lewiston distributed 2501 toys, 
Donated to the Roy Weaver Scholarship. were in the Veterans Parade Held the Marine Corps Birthday Ball, helped at the Idaho 
Veterans Home with assistance Memorial Day services and assisted in 102 funerals and assistance with quilts of valor. The oth-
er pound #291 Also held Marine Corps Birthday Ball, donated bones to the Sacred Heart Hospital Children's Ward, donated to 
the Roy Weaver Scholarship fund, initiated two new pups and advanced eight(8) pups to Devil Dog also assisted the Pappy Boy-
ington Detachment with other various functions Metal of Honor HI way dedicated . Idaho Convention will be May 12-14 2016. 
Oregon-Just completed their Mid Winter and also initiated a new Pup during the Growl. They also have pulled in some strays in 
the Eugene Springfield area that do not have a pound close enough for them to attend and are looking at the possibility of cre-
ating a new pound in that area. Oregon Convention will be June 23-25 2016.  
Montana- Montana is continuing to have making strides in there area they also have great distances between the members 
and their Growls. They will be having their Convention in June 16-18 2016.  
Washington Convention in tentatively scheduled for July 7-9 2016.  
 
NWD VCDD 
PDD Bonnie Holden 
nwdvcdd@gmail.com 
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Please put the following date in your calendar for the SUMMER WOG deadline: 
 

June 15, 2016 
Any dog can submit an article to the WOG.  All dogs are encouraged to go 
through their Division Vice Chief, however, you can send it directly to the Ken-
nel Barking Dog at kbdmodd@gmail.com.   

Go to the kennel website for the recommended format.  I look forward to re-
ceiving all the great stories and photos.  Remember all dogs like to get a scratch 
behind the ears every now and again after doing all the hard work.   

Photos from Mid-Winter 
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Da Barking Dog wants your input & assistance... 

Above:  Deputy Kennel Police Dog PDD Bill Barta 
collects ten Big Bones from Kennel Executive Direc-
tor PCDD Doug Fisk as Deputy Kennel Executive Di-
rector PDD Bill Schmidt waits to get hammered!  

Above:  An Honorable Bunch of Kennel Dogs posing 
with the 57th CDD in the Doghouse at the Mid-
Winter Conference.  

Above:  CDD C.O. Smith presents a $200 
check to Greg Hunt, MCL Foundation Presi-
dent, for the Scholarship Fund on behalf of 
West Central Illinois Leathernecks Detach-
ment 1177.  

Above:  Kennel Koncierge PDD Terry High-
tower, Aide-de-Kamp to the 57th Chief PDD 
Tom Geise, and Chief C.O. Smith enjoy the 
antics in the Doghouse.  

Above:  Moving up to DD was Pup John 
Olejnicki from the Chicago Pound 12, Illinois 
Pack with National JA PDD Johnny Baker.  

Above:  Deputy Kennel Police Dog PDD Bill 
Barta, The Police Dog PDD Rodney Huffman, 
and Deputy Konceirge PDD Don Jones relaxing 
outside of the Doghouse.  



Mid-West Division still barking and howling after all these bones... 

Bone 10 WOOF~O~GRAM 

Woof, woof, woof 
 The Midwest Division is strong. We just Chartered a brand new Pound (361) in Southwest Missouri, 
Ozark Mountain Dawgs.  Charter was presented on 30 January 2016. Many Kennel officers were present for 
this event. The 57th Chief Devil Dog C.O. Smith was there to install the new Pound officers. Also attending 
was Sr. Vice Chief Devil Dog, PDD Leonard Spicer, Kennel Mad Dog, PDD Alan Sanning and I, the Midwest 
Division Vice Chief Devil Dog presented the charter to the new Pound Keeper PDD Bill Webb (Commandant 
Department of Missouri).  
 As I write this, the Mid Winter conference is going on.  Due to unforeseen circumstances I was una-
ble to attend. I'm dreading the rolled up newspaper from Chief C.O. Smith.  Iowa's Pack is doing well. The 
league has gotten some new members that have potential to become good dogs in the future. Iowa lost a very good dog this winter, 85-
year-old Keith Windenburg passed in December 2015. 
 Missouri's Pack also lost a long time Dog, PDD Rick Smythe from St Charles County Pound 86 passed away on Friday 4 March 2016. 
Rick was the Mid West Division Asst. Training Officer. 
 Looking forward to the Mid West Division Spring Conference coming up next month. April 15 - 16, 2016 at the Hilton Doubletree in 
Overland Park Kansas. See you all there. 

      Woofingly submitted 
      PDD Steve Michalski  

      VCDD Midwest Division 

Spring is finally here and I hope you have been saving your Bones to attend your Pack Grand Growl. Each Pack in 
the Division has been doing well collecting Passport Bones. Get after those few Pounds who are dragging their 
paws submitting Passport Bones to the Kennel. Remember it is now a Kennel Bylaw requirement to submit 
Bones after EACH Pound Growl. If I don’t see Bones being submitted, that means to me you are not holding 
Growls. That would also be a Bylaw violation.  Pounds could have their Charters pulled. We don’t want to lose 
any members, ask for assistance of your Pack Leader or me.  We are here to assist local Pounds stay on track.  
 
The CDD has asked every member of the Kennel to donate 1 addition Bone to the Passport Fund this year.  
6000+ members = 6000+ Extra Bones to the Children’s Hospital in Tulsa, OK this summer.  That is 1 extra Bone 
for EVERY member of your local Pound.  Submit them with your normal Passport Bones, just make a note so the 

Kennel Dog Robber can track those donations. 
At last year’s Mideast Division Growl I was invited to officiate for the second year in a row. We had a great time and raised a lot of Bones. 
I used that opportunity to institute a new award in the Division.  We are of course are the Fun & Honor Society of the MCL.  The Ancient 
Order of the Blue Falcons was proud to present the Blue Falcon Service Medal to PDD James Brady of the Maryland Pack. He was also pro-
moted to the Rank of Private Falcon Class (PFC) in the Order.  After an exhaustive search, PDD Brady was deemed most worthy due to his 
loud barking and occasionally getting everyone in the Pack or Pound Fined due to his actions. Sometimes the hardest workers get into the 
most trouble. 
 
While you may note the similarities between OUR Blue Falcon and the military Blue Falcon, ours is awarded with love to a member of our 
Devil Dog family with the FUN part of our Fun & Honor Society being what we’re all about.  While our 2015 Inaugural Award was received 
graciously, we are currently on the hunt for a 2016 nominee.  If you have a Dog in mind and that Dog will be in attendance at the 2016 
Mideast Growl in Delaware on 24 June, just give me a call/email with the specifics.   
 
I am also happy to take the show on the road and visit a local Pound or Pack to make a special presentation.  2016 Mideast Division Con-
ference will be 24-25 June 2016 (FRI & SAT) at the Wilmington-Christinia Hilton, 100 Continental Drive, Newark DE 19713.  Telephone; 
302-781-7049. It is conveniently located off  I-95 exit 4B.  Room rate is $124.99 a night and includes full breakfast buffet. Banquet is 
$34.00.  The Growl will be held Friday Night, 24 June.  
 
It was great to see all of you at the Mid-Winter Conference. We had a great Growl. See you all in Tulsa, OK.  
 
Semper Barking,  
PDD Craig P. Reeling, VCDD Mideast  443-477-0670 Craig.Reeling@MarylandMarines.org  
 
Story and photo on page 11 about the Blue Falcon are shared by PDD Reeling.  If you want to know more, give him a call or send him an 
email.  Remember:  “If you make it fun, they will come!” 

Mid East Division…Globe trotting VCDD is making a difference... 

mailto:Craig.Reeling@MarylandMarines.org


Woof Woof fellow Dogs.   
As I write this I’m anticipating our Mid-Winter Mini Growl.  Of course, by the time you read this Mid-Winter will be in the rear-
view mirror.  Though it’s been mild, the winter seemed very long.  With the coming of spring and summer I’m sure Central Divi-
sion Dogs will began stirring again.  We are planning a good time in the Buckeye for our Division Growl, which may also be 
done by the time you read this. 
 Hopefully all of our pounds have a lot of fun times planned for the summer.  One of my favorite activities of Pound 
#117 is doing cookouts at the LaSalle, IL. Veterans Home.  I know Pound #1000 will be doing these cookouts as well.  Any other 
Division Pounds or Packs participating in like activities, let me know. 
 To all Devil Dogs planning to upgrade to Pedigree, get your paperwork in ASAP.  Even if you aren’t sure you are going 
to Tulsa, get it in.  It’s better to have unused paperwork in than to try filing late. 
If you need any help or have questions I can be reached at (815)883-3636 or USMCVET72@aol.com 
  
Semper Woof 
PDD Dale Munson 
Central Division' 
VCDD 
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Rocky Mountain Division…Let the games begin... 

Central Division…Trying to stay cool & dry... 

Woof, Woof Devil Dogs;  

       Having just returned from the Mid Winter Conference I can say it was a great time.  Meeting new Dogs and renewing old 
friendship's.  The Growl was amazing, the Dogs that were present (Through some great times) raised over $4000.00 Big Bones 
for the Kids.  As the Chief stated its about Honor, Fun and the Kids.  I like to ask to your help in making these three words ring 
loud through out the Rocky MTN Div.  The Maryland Pack once again has thrown out the Challenge of seeing what Pack or 
Pound can out do them in Bones turned in.  I love to see a Rocky MTN Div Pack or Pound hold that title.  I also like to remind 
all DD's that would like to advance to PDD at this years National Convention / Supreme Growl, Please ensure your paper work 
is in by 1 July, 2016 to the Honorable Kennel Dog Robber.  To get the most out of the advance-
ment fun show up Sunday prior to the Start of the Convention.  Remind all that are looking to ad-
vance you must be registered with the League first then proceed the Dog House.  All Advancing 
DD's must do this before 1700 the Monday of the Convention.  If any Dogs of the Rocky MTN Div 
have any questions or anything else, please feel free to contact me at any time.  I like to say Thank 
you to all Dogs for their continued work on behalf of the Order.  

PDD Tom Krueger   VCDD / RMD  303-915-1602   tekusmc@aol.com 



Woof Woof !!  Charged up after the staff meeting and Mini Growl at Mid-Winter, where we gathered and exchanged valuable 
information. The SE will soon gather to Growl at the SE Division Conference hosted by the Georgia Pack. Here we will pass on 
the snarling of the Chief to all the Dogs as well as hot scoop that was heard and sniffed, to help reach the goals for the chil-
dren. 
A reminder to all the pounds of the SE, get those dogs qualified to advance at your Pack Growl and the Supreme growl filled 
out and submitted.  Especially remember candidates for Dog Robber of the Year as well as Dog of the year. There are many 
worthy Dogs out there working hard with little petting or attention. Make it a point to recognize their contributions. 
As we move into spring the juices start to flow as Dogs we have been chosen as the cream of the crop, gather others in the 
detachment and introduce to them the good accomplished by the Order in support of the League and as its own independent 
force for excellence and achievement. It is an Honor to be a Devil Dog. Let’s make sure that we extend that Honor to all those 
worthy. 

Spring has Sprung. The grass is riz, Let’s get out and help the Kidz…Woof Woof!! 
 

Southeast Division Vice Chief 
PDD Dave Sargent 

807 W Harbour Ct, Ocoee, Florida 34761 
Dave@DavidHSargent.com       
         (863) 581-4918 

South East Division can’t wait to see you in Tulsa 2016... 
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Kennel Lucky Dog wants you to buy tickets and WIN!!! 

Woof! Woof! 

By the time you read this, the Mid-Winter conference will be over.  I hope that all who attended had 
a great time and bought their sweepstakes tickets from our Honorable Jr. Vice Chief Devil Dog, PDD 
Tom Hazlett.  I will be assisting him with the sweepstakes tickets, as he is a PDD & Marine of many 
hats right now. 

If you happened to sneak by me at Mid-Winter with your tails between your legs, be assured that I 
will get you at the National convention in Oklahoma.  You can’t miss me as I have the most festive 
table in the dog house, decorated with all the luck of the Irish!  I also have treats in my lucky puppy 
pot for everyone who comes to see me to buy their raffle tickets. I am sure I’ll have many great priz-
es at the National convention and I promise not to be so confused like I was in Arizona! 

I am looking forward to spring, as the winter has never been a favorite for this doggie.  I like to shed 
my winter coat and bask in the sunshine. I look forward to the arrival of summer. 

 

If you have any questions for me, you can contact me at 
mclchick@hotmail.com   

Semper Barking, 

PDD Evie Remines 

Kennel Lucky Dog 

mailto:Dave@DavidHSargent.com


BARKS, YELPS & HOWLS FROM THE SOUTHWEST DIVISION. 
It appears to this bleary-eyed cur that the drought may be over for this neck of the woods-finally! 
Not only are our reservoirs now starting to fill & the snow pack is above normal. In fact, the snow was so heavy last month 
that SWDVC Gene Rivers & I couldn’t get to the Department of Nevada’s Midwinter Conference because the entire state was 
under a blanket of the nasty stuff.  Since the last Woof-O-Gram I have attended 2 Grand Growls of the California Pack and a 
Special Growl of the CA Pack at the Southwest Division meeting in conjunction with Marine Expo West at Camp Pendleton, 
CA. The Quin & Division meetings and Special Growl were held at a new facility in Oceanside, CA called the North County Vet-
erans Association building. 33 Veterans’ groups are all members of the Association and raised $1.2 million to completely re-
furbish and modernize a former Oceanside Police Headquarters building. It is, without question, a state of the art facility that 
is being utilized for the benefit of all veterans in Northern Dan Diego County. It’s proximity to Camp Pendleton makes it espe-
cially useful for Transition Assistance Programs and follow up job training. 
Well, back to the Dogs. The Division is pretty much holding its own on retention and compliance with the legal requirements 
of the Pounds & Packs. The Pack Leaders & Dog Robbers have been following up on 
issues and problems. We have a total of 40 Dogs not yet paid for 2016 and the Packs 
& pounds have been notified. 
Unfortunately I had to cancel my flight & reservations to Midwinter because of un-
foreseen circumstances. I assume the Midwinter Conference & Mini-Growl were well 
attended and a good time was had by all Dogs in attendance. Stay well, Devil Dogs! 
See y’all in Tulsa! 
 
PDD Bob Villalobos 
00-228 
SWDVCDD 

Some of us have a very healthy relationship with our immediate family and some do not. It is difficult for the 
Devil Dog to not have a dynamic relationship with his/her spouse, children, relatives and close friends. Some-
times we strain relationships with others not knowing we have offended anyone. Sometimes we cause the 
strain between ourselves and others and we know that as well. Let us all take time to view what others see in 
our relationship and determine if we are doing enough to keep our relationships with others honest and suc-
cessful. We all can use a look at how we are currently doing. Let’s give it a try. 

God Bless us All!!! 

 

Ohhrah! 

PDD Tom Minchin 
Kennel Dog Trainer 

FAMILY AND RELATIONSHIPS 

SOUTHWEST DIVISION HIT A HOME RUN FOR THE 76th SUPREME GROWL... 
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MILITARY ORDER of the DEVIL DOGS                     

KENNEL DOG ROBBER 

8617 Knob Hill Ct, New Port Richey, FL 34653 
sjoppa1@gmail.com    (727) 372-9358 

 
 
It is that time of year again when anyone wishing to advance to PDD at the Supreme Growl in Tulsa 
needs to get their request to me.  They must be in my hands prior to July 1.  If the Advancement pa-
pers are not in on time you may be denied the opportunity to go through initiation and be obligated as 
a PDD.  Please remember that the Pack Dog Robber must sign the request for advancement and that 
a copy should be kept by the Pack, Pound and by the individual Dog.  Please bring your copy of the re-
quest with you as insurance against anything going wrong. 

Please remember that the bylaws have changed.  You must be in attendance by 5:00 PM on 
Monday. 

Passport funds continue to arrive with many more Pounds contributing.  However there are still way 
too many Pounds and Packs that have not sent in their bones.  Pounds and Packs are required by the 
bylaws to hold at least 4 Growls per year.  If you are holding the required Growls then the fee for 
stamping the passports should be sent in.  The children’s hospital in Oklahoma will be very grateful 
for your contribution.   

I continue to receive Installation Reports with dates other than Sept through Nov.  The bylaws state 
that Pound elections are to be held within that time period.  We are not the same as the League. 

All Packs and Pounds should be incorporated in order to protect themselves and to allow them to le-
gally collect donations.  Each should also have a EIN number from the IRS and be filing 990 forms 
annually.  Send the information to the Kennel Dog Robber.  If you do not file your taxes the IRS will 
revoke your tax exempt status.  Trust me, you do not want to go through the hassle of all the paper-
work and time to get re-established as a tax exempt organization.  There is a new version of the In-
stallation Report on the Kennel web site and new hard copy forms will be available shortly.  Please use 
them. 

Many members have still not renewed their membership for 2016.  Dog Robbers:  Please follow up on 
this and get them paid! 

Three major awards are presented at the Supreme Growl, Kennel Dog of the Year, Kennel 
Pound Dog Robber of the year and Kennel Pack Dog Robber of the year.  Nominations have been 
pitiful!  If you have a Dog that you think is worthy of this honor, please take the time to make 
the submission.  Follow instructions in the bylaws and get them to me prior to July 20. 

Up to date manuals are available on the internet web site.  Please make sure you are using cur-
rent versions of the Bylaws, Dog Robber manual and forms. 

 

WOOF WOOF 
Respectfully submitted 
 
Stephen C. Joppa 

 
Stephen C. Joppa 
Kennel Dog Robber 

mailto:pimarine59@attbi.com


SCRATCHINGS of the MIDWINTER MINI-GROWL 
4 March 2016     

Falls Church, VA 
CALL TO ORDER: By HCDD Smith @ 2000. 
ROLL CALL of OFFICERS: All present or accounted for. 
Dignitaries in attendance were recognized.  Present were PCDD Sutton, PCDD Taylor, PCDD Lent, PCDD Fisk, PCDD 
Hull, PCDD Garland, PCDD English and PCDD Dietrich., Dogs of the Year PDD Terry, PCDD Sutton PCDD Lent, PDD 
Severn, PDD Smith, PDD Hazlett, PCDD Dietrich and PDD McLain. National Officers PDD PNC Hicks. 
CDD Smith had PCDD Taylor dedicate the growl in memory of HPCDD Howard, PDD Bosco and PDD Laverge.  The 
charter was draped by PDD Minchin and PDD Gill. 
SCRATCHINGS: The scratchings of the Supreme Growl were approved as posted on the web and published in the 
Woof O Gram.   
ADVANCEMENT:  Pup Olejnicki was advanced to DD. 
PDD Stillford bid a total of $200 for the Chief’s Spirit award bobble head.  The jar of bones bobble head was won 
by PDD Ron Ashley. 
HKSD:  Has 7 bylaw amendments to be voted on at the Supreme Growl. 
AWARDS:   The Chief’s meritorious commendations were awarded to:  PDD Spicer, PDD Hazlett, PDD Jones, PDD 
Minchin, PDD Sanning, PDD Joppa, PDD Hoffman, PCDD Dietrich, PCDD Fisk, PDD Carrier, PDD Zamora, PDD Terry, 
PDD Dunne, PDD Gill, PCDD Lent, HPCDD Severn, PCDD Taylor, PDD Hightower, PDD Remines, PDD Ware, PDD 
Giese, PDD Diekmann, PDD Scott, PDD Reeling, PDD Sargent, PDD Munson, PDD Tomonelli, PDD Krueger, PDD 
Holden, PCDD Sutton, and PDD Gore. 
Announcements: 
All current officers announced that they are running for a second term in their current position. 
The growl was closed with the normal ceremony. 
 
Submitted by:  
 
Stephen C Joppa 
HKDR 
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Right: CDD C.O. Smith pre-
sents a Certificate of Appre-
ciation to Michelle Babb, own-
er of LGB Embroidery in 
Jacksonville, IL.  Michelle 
embroidered the shirts with 
the Chief’s logo for the Ken-
nel Staff.  

                                                                        
Right: CDD C.O. Smith pre-
sents a Certificate of Appre-
ciation to one of the Fair-
view Park Marriott manag-
ers.  

                                                                        
Above: The Chief presents a check for 
1250 Big Bones to Madam Big Flea, Pat 
Engel, during a meeting of the Marine 
Corps League Auxiliary. 
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Woof-Woof all you Magnificent Mastiffs, 

I hope when your reading this, the Supreme Growl will be just around the corner, and you’re saving your bones in order to 
make it to Tulsa. If you missed the Mini-Growl on March 4th, I'll tell you Brothers and Sisters, you missed a fantastic time. This 
being the first official Kennel Growl for the Honorable Charley Oscar, he did a fantastic job attempting to hold it all together, 
and raising some mega bones.   
A few examples:  The Honorable Chief had PDD Helen Hicks (PNC) from the Texas Pack, come front and center, while he left 
the podium, and went down and had a very funny urinating contest with PDD Hicks, that ended up getting deep into the 
Chief's bone locker. This is the first Kennel Growl that I can remember PDD Hicks, along with the Honorable Chief, being front 
and center, entertaining us all. The funny thing is, it cost her very little, unfortunately the same can not be said about the 57th. 
If that was not enough, the Chief, when he got back up to the podium, attempted to get into the bone locker of our National 
Commandant. (who was late coming to the Growl, on purpose I think, to bring some levity to the Growl) When PDD Gore got 
up to the microphone to pass on a few barks of wisdom, which by the way, also cost the Chief a few big bones, we were all 
laughing our hindquarters off. 
Another of the many highlights of the evening, was an eating contest, conducted by the Honorable Junior Vice Chief, PDD Tom 
Hazlett. He selected ten Dogs, and divided them into teams of five each. The task was, for one dog from each team to run 
down to the front of the Dog House, and gobble up a small bowl of Cheese Puffs. When finishing the whole bowl, not using any 
paws, they had to run back and tag the next dog in line.  Well that provided a very funny sight to behold, especially when one 
bowl fell off the table, and the dog had to get down and scoff up the cheese puffs that were on the deck, remember, while us-
ing no paws. The entire Dog House was in an uproar. 
One last highlight of many, if one thinks they can sit in the rear of the Dog House and get away without being noticed. Wrong 
answer, as ole eagle eyed Charley Oscar spotted PDD Annie Hunsinger, Indiana Pack, sitting way down low in her seat. He in-
structed her to come down front & center to the podium. Talk about embarrassment, her face was nearly as red as her hair, as 
she was paying her big Bones fine. Again the audience was going wild. All in all it was an outstanding Growl that raised many 
Bones, which leaves us to wonder, what the 57th has in mind for Tulsa. In closing, I want to remind 
all that our Annual Election will be held at the Supreme Growl. Remember, not one of the 7 elected 
Officer positions are a guaranteed lock. So if you think you might have what it takes to help the 
Order in the administrative area, have someone nominate you, and give it a shot. Please keep in 
mind Dogs, there is no shame in losing. We are the Fun & Honor Society of the Marine Corps 
League, and it takes intestinal fortitude to get up there and be recognized. 

THINK ABOUT IT !!!! 

Woof-Woof! 

PCDD Bill Taylor                       

45th CDD 

Without further ado, words of wisdom from the 45th CDD... 

Kennel Veterinarian Barks: 

Most of the Dogs are getting our bones, dog collars, passports and other doggie treats ready for the Su-

preme Growl in Tulsa.  If you have any medication that you must take for high blood pressure, diabetes, 

orthopedic pain and or other medical conditions, please make sure you always bring them with you every 

time you travel anywhere. It’s imperative that all DD’s who are moving up to PDD in Tulsa, take your medi-

cation every day as you go through the initiation process. Also if you are a diabetic, be sure to have some 

doggie treats with you to give you some glucose as needed. Good luck to all future PDD’s so make your 

destination Tulsa and while out West match the wild coyote with your howls. 

Woof Woof, 

PDD Roger Ware 

Honorable Veterinarian 



Photo Right:  PDD McClain was shocked 
and amazed at being awarded the Kennel 
Dog of the Year 2015.  Do you know of a 
deserving PDD who has gone above and 
beyond expectations?  Have you written 
them up for an award of any kind? A 
Pound Keeper’s or Pack Leader’s Commen-
dation or a Chief Devil Dog’s Meritorious 
Commendation?  If not, shame on you!  All 
dogs deserve a pat on the back and a 
scratch behind the ears for their efforts 
and even more when they do more than 
their fair share of the work.  At all levels, 
our awards recommendations have been 
lacking.  Let’s give them the kiddos they’ve 
worked so hard for.   

Kennel Historian is planning ahead... 
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I want to take this opportunity to share with the Kennel the Garland Printing Company in Spokane, WA.  Since I 
took over the Woof~O~Gram, they have done a terrific job on the printing of the many mailed versions.  This in-
cludes other work our Detachment has needed.  Feel free to check them out online for your needs.  A huge thank 
you to Mark and his team for all they have done to make the WOG possible.   
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Proposed Bylaw Amendment #1 

Below: CDD C.O. Smith presents 
a challenge coin to Maj Gen 
Mike Regner in the hospitality 
room during the Mid-Winter 
Conference.   

Below: Deputy Kennel Watch 
Dog PDD Don Haines filled a lot 
of paws during Mid-
Winter.  Here he works on regis-
tration badges in the Doghouse.  

Below: CDD C.O. Smith congratu-
lates DD John Olejnicki on his 
new celebrity status and red dog 
collar at the Mid-Winter Growl.  
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Proposed Bylaw Amendment #2 

Below:  The Honorable Kennel 
Dog Robber sits ready for action 
in the Doghouse with SED VCDD 
PDD Sargent during the Mid-
Winter Conference.   

Below: CDD C.O. Smith address-
es the opening ceremony at the 
Mid-Winter Conference.   

Below: CDD C.O. Smith greeting 
all dogs as they move to the 
Doghouse during the Mid-
Winter Conference.   
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Proposed Bylaw Amendment #3 
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Proposed Bylaw Amendment #3 continued: 

Above:  CDD Smith on tour across America. 
Below:  Kennel Koncierge PDD Terry High-
tower and Deputy Kennel Historian Richard 
Rust chat in the Doghouse.  

Above:  PDD Steve Michalski presents Pound 
361 their charter for the Ozark Mountain 
Dogs. Below:  These two dogs aren’t camera 
shy one bit. DD Olejnicki & PDD Geise. 

Above:  CDD Smith addressing the Mini 
Growl at Mid-Winter.  Below: Pound 185 
keeps its growls interesting with dogs like 
DD Renee Raidt and her many “covers”. 



SPRING EDITION 2016 Bone  25 

Proposed Bylaw Amendment #4 



Proposed Bylaw Amendment #5 
ARTICLE IV - MEMBERSHIP 

Existing Wording: 

All officers and enlisted personnel on honorable active duty with the U. S. Marine Corps and all officers and enlisted personnel 
honorably separated from the U. S. Marine Corps who are bona fide, paid-up, active members of the Marine Corps League, Inc., 
shall be eligible for consideration for and election to membership in the Military Order of the Devil Dogs, Inc.  

The Military Order of the Devil Dogs, Inc. supports the Marine Corps League’s decision of 2001 to authorize qualified FMF 
Corpsmen to be regular members of the Marine Corps League. Thus, qualified FMF Corpsmen/members shall enjoy the same 
rights and benefits as other regular members of the Marine Corps League. 

Proposed Wording: 

All officers and enlisted personnel on honorable active duty with the U. S. Marine Corps and all officers and enlisted personnel 
honorably separated from the U. S. Marine Corps who are bona fide, paid-up, active members of the Marine Corps League, Inc., 
shall be eligible for consideration for and election to membership in the Military Order of the Devil Dogs, Inc.  

The Military Order of the Devil Dogs, Inc. supports the Marine Corps League’s decision of 2001 to authorize qualified FMF 
Corpsmen to be regular members of the Marine Corps League. Thus, qualified FMF Corpsmen/members shall enjoy the same 
rights and benefits as other regular members of the Marine Corps League. 

The Military Order of the Devil Dogs, Inc. supports the Marine Corps League’s decision of 2013 to authorize qualified FMF Chap-
lain’s to be regular members of the Marine Corps League. Thus, qualified FMF Chaplain members shall enjoy the same rights 
and benefits as other regular members of the Marine Corps League. 

Rationale: 

The Marines at the 2013 National Convention, voted on and approved FMF Chaplain’s to be regular members of the Marine 
Corps League having all rights and privileges of regular members. 

Submitted By 

PDD J.D. Jones 09-019 

Honorable Kennel Smart Dog 

Proposed Bylaw Amendment # 6 
Section 507 – Incorporation 

Existing Wording: 
Incorporation is not required of Packs and Pounds; however, they are encouraged to incorporate in accordance with the provi-
sions of the state in which they are located, for the mutual protection of all concerned. As a subsidiary of the Marine Corps 
League, the ORDER and its subordinates are covered under the blanket IRS determination. The applicable IRS regulation for this 
determination is 501 (c) 4. 

Proposed Wording: 

Incorporation is required in all Packs and Pounds. As a subsidiary of the Marine Corps League, the ORDER and its subordinates 
are covered under the blanket IRS determination. The applicable IRS regulation for this determination is 501 (c) 4. Effective im-
mediately, any Pack or Pound which has not provided the Honorable Kennel Dog Robber, with proof of its incorporation by Jan-
uary 1, 2018, will be billed in the amount of seventy-five ($75.00) dollars and a like amount annually until such proof of 
incorporation is on file with the Honorable Kennel Dog Robber. All fines will be forwarded to the National Headquarters, Ma-
rine Corps League, Inc.. A Pound which fails to remit its payment to the Kennel Dog Robber shall be in default as is provided in 
Article Two, Section 218 – POUND DEFAULT. A new Pound will have two (2) years from the issue date of their new charter. 

Rationale: 

MCL Bylaws 
SECTION 700 - AUTHORITY - All subsidiary organizations and subordinate groups which, and in the future, shall function and 
operate directly or indirectly under the Congressional Charter and name of the Marine Corps League are and shall ever be sub-
ject to the authority, supervision, direction, control, and discipline of the Marine Corps League. 
(a) Such organizations and groups may: 
(1) Adopt Bylaws not incompatible or inconsistent with the Bylaws and Administrative Procedures of the Marine Corps League. 
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(2) Incorporate, if said incorporation identifies them by name with the Marine Corps League and acknowledges their accounta-
bility to the Marine Corps League. Such organizations and groups which are incorporated NOT in this manner, shall immediately 
implement the amending of their incorporation and submit the proposed amended incorporation to the National Judge Advo-
cate of the Marine Corps League for review, consideration, and approval. 
(b) Such subsidiary organizations and subordinate groups shall conduct their business in such a manner as will demonstrate a 
cheerful cooperation with all units and levels of the Marine Corps League and the general public; and all levels and units of the 
Marine Corps League shall reciprocate in a like manner. 
SECTION 710 - INCORPORATIONS - Any of the foregoing, including Departments and Detachments, which engage in services or 
business, either profit or non-profit, or which use the name of the Marine Corps League will be incorporated in accordance 
with SECTION 700 of this Article. Effective June 30, 2000, each Department, or Detachment, which has not provided 
National Headquarters, Marine Corps League, Inc., with proof of its incorporation will be billed in the amount of seventy-five 
($75.00) dollars and a like amount annually until such proof of incorporation is on file with National Headquarters. A Depart-
ment, or Detachment, which fails to remit its payment to National Headquarters shall be in default as is provided in Article 
Four, Section 420 - DEFAULT. A new Department or Detachment will have two (2) years from the issue date of their new char-
ter. 
Submitted by, 

PDD J.D. Jones 09-019 

Honorable Kennel Smart Dog 

Proposed Bylaw Amendment #7 
Article III – PACKS 

Section 319 – Pack Default 

A Pack shall be in Default if: 
It is indebted to the Kennel 
It does not have a valid Installation Report on file with Kennel by 30 June. 

No OFFICER of a Defaulted Pack may serve as a Kennel Officer. 
Notification of any Pack without an Installation Report must appear in the Spring Edition of the WOOF-O-GRAM. 

Rationale:  

Article II, Section 218 of the current by-laws addresses the possible Default of a Pound. Under Article three of the current By-
laws, there is no Section that addresses the possibility of a Pack as being in Default , or sets the parameters for the Default. This 
will assure that the Pack responsibility is not exceeded by that of the Pound . This needs to be added to ensure the same level 
of responsibility for the Pack. 

Respectfully submitted, 

PDD J.D. Jones 09-091 

Honorable Kennel Smart Dog 
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Above:  The many dogs of the North Carolina Pack gather for a photo op.   
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Above:  Kennel Lucky Dog PDD Remines & 
Deputy Lucky Dog PDD Benson manning the 
raffle table. 

Above:  PCDD Sutton addresses the Growl 
with his knowledge and humor.  Read up on 
his Bylaw Amendments.  

Above:  Mid-Winter Mini growl saw a gaggle 
of PCDDs looking important and ready to let 
CDD Smith know what to do next. 

There’s work to be done in the Installation Report...Let’s get busy!!! 
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Above:  56th PCDD Leanna Dietrich is surrounded 
by her body dogs, PDD Al Pearson and Deputy 
Quartermaster PDD Dave Masunas. 

Above:  Do you have a funny picture you 
want to share?  Then contact the Barking 
Dog at kbdmodd@gmail.com.  Woof! 

Above:  The best side of Jimmy the Squid 
while his barks with Kennel Quartermaster, 
PDD Wendy Zamora.  Where’s the mop? 
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Above: PDD Wendy Zamora Quartermaster; 
Below: PDD Bonnie Holden, NWD VCDD. 
These ladies get the job done by putting in 
the hours and miles.  Now it’s your turn to 
get your job done! 
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Good night, Chesty, wherever you are!  

                                      

Military Order of the Devil Dogs, Inc. 

W~O~G  SPRING 2016 

C/O:  PDD Randy Ott, aka: “Otter” 

Kennel Barking Dog 

3924 N. Sunderland Ct. 

Spokane, WA  99206-4457 
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DEVIL DOG’S CREED  
By PDD George E. Williams  

I am an American, I was born in France. I hold the title 

of United States Marine, and understand the commit-

ment of holding the title, Devil Dog. It is a tradition 

born at Belleau Wood in the year 1918, of a force in 

readiness and the “First to Fight.” As a Devil Dog, I ask 

no quarter and give no quarter. I will do everything in 

my power to uphold the objectives of the Military    

Order of Devil Dogs and to carry out my duties to a 

swift and satisfactory completion.  


